Memo

July 3, 2008

To:       The Elders and Deacons

From:   Barry Jenkins

Reference:  2008 General Assembly

Many of you are aware that the 2008 General Assembly has just been completed.  I am disappointed to say that many of the actions taken at this Assembly will have serious consequences for our denomination.  In fact, this past Saturday as the Assembly was closing, all of the ministers in S.C. received an e-mail from the five Executive Presbyters of the South Carolina Presbyteries acknowledging their concern for the actions of this Assembly, and a letter is coming to all churches from the new moderator trying to ease the tension this Assembly has created.  The Presbyterians For Renewal have stated, “Having lost sight of her clear, Christ-centered identity the PCUSA has continued to embrace our culture’s beliefs and morals.  The actions of the 218th General Assembly have made it clear that the PCUSA’s compromise of the Gospel of Jesus Christ has reached an unprecedented level.  It is clear that the PCUSA’s confession of the Lordship of Jesus Christ and commitment to our Reformed confessions has weakened to the pint that we can no longer assume a common framework of conversation.”   The Presbyterian Coalition has said, “These decisions place the Presbyterian Church USA in spiritual jeopardy.  They threaten to cut us off from God’s ancient law…from the apostolic Church…from our birthright in the Reformation…from the vast majority of the global Church…and from our own denominations members and congregations…” 

A few of this year’s Assembly actions are:

1. Voted 380-325-3 on an overture from Boston Presbytery (05-09) to remove G-6.0106b from the Book of Order.  This is the clause regarding human sexuality and states: 

Those who are called to office in the church are to lead a life in obedience to Scripture and in conformity to the historic confessional standards of the church. Among these standards is the requirement to live either in fidelity within the covenant of marriage between a man and a woman (W-4.9001), or chastity in singleness. Persons refusing to repent of any self-acknowledged practice which the confessions call sin shall not be ordained and/or installed as deacons, elders, or ministers of the Word and Sacrament.

The suggested new wording of G-6.0106b which removes any reference to “faithfulness in marriage and chastity in singleness” would be:

“Those who are called to ordained service in the church, by their assent to the constitutional questions for ordination and installation (W-4.4003), pledge themselves to live lives obedient to Jesus Christ the Head of the Church, striving to follow where he leads through the witness of the Scriptures, and to understand the Scriptures through the instruction of the Confessions. In so doing, they declare their fidelity to the standards of the Church. Each governing body charged with examination for ordination and/or installation (G-14.0240 and G-14.0450) establishes the candidate’s sincere efforts to adhere to these standards.”
This action would require Presbytery approval; however, the next two items do not and in effect by pass G-6.0106b as it is currently stated in the Book of Order.

2. Included in item 1 above was approval of a new “Authoritative Interpretation” that withdraws all authoritative constitutional statements in force since the 1970’s that had declared homosexual practice incompatible with ordained ministry. 

3. Voted 374-325-4 on an overture from the John Knox Presbytery (05-12) which issues a new “Authoritative Interpretation” allowing candidates for ordination to declare a “scruple” or objection based on conscience, to the “fidelity and chastity” language of G-6.0106b and if approved by the governing body still be ordained.  This Authoritative Interpretation also nullifies a General Assembly Permanent Judicial Commission (our highest court) ruling this past February in the Bush vs. Presbytery of Pittsburgh case which stated a candidate could declare a scruple but must, nevertheless, abide by the constitution.  This new Authoritative Interpretation effectively allows someone to “scruple” (disagree) with G-6.0106b and still be ordained if permitted by the local governing body (Session or Presbytery).  In effect, the local governing body determines who is eligible for ordination regardless of the fact that G-6.0106b is a part of our constitution. 

4. Voted 436-280-11 to begin the process of revising the Heidelberg catechism to remove the phrase in question 87 “or of homosexual perversion” from the confession stating it was not found in the original German translation.  

5. Voted 540-161-03 to defeat an overture (04-08) which would have changed the definition of marriage in the Directory of Worship to include same-sex couples.  Our definition of marriage will not be changed. 

6. Moving away from issues of sexuality, the Assembly approved three overtures regarding Christian-Muslim relations.  While the intent of the overtures is to help Christians and Muslims better understand one another; one overture encourages Christians and Muslims to “…Participate in sacred and holy observances in each other’s traditions.”   Another overture voted to “encourage congregations of these faiths to celebrate religious holiday’s together, setting aside days of worship during which there can be congregational suppers, and dialogue groups.”  As a Christian, to worship with a non-believer, creates any number of theological issues, to say nothing of the fact that we do not worship the same God.  

7. Rejected by a 5-1 margin an overture that would have allowed a 5th special offering of the denomination for the purpose of supporting mission personnel.  

As a “Confessing Church” these actions create serious theological issues that address the heart of our understanding of the authority of Scripture.  At a meeting of the Ministry Unit Chairs Wednesday night, it was felt that the congregation should be informed from the pulpit that we are aware of, and concerned about, the decisions of the General Assembly; and that as a Session, we will be proactive in addressing these issues.  In light of the Assembly’s actions, we will need to have a stated Session meeting on July 22, 2008 @ 7:00 in the Lawson Rain Chapel for the purpose of discussing our response and options.  

